

# The Modern Company Town

By Caius Z. Willingham and Olugbenga Ajilore September 2019



# The Modern Company Town

By Caius Z. Willingham and Olugbenga Ajilore September 2019

# Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 Labor market concentration and employer power
- 6 Concentrated labor markets: Modern company towns
- 12 The limits of antitrust law to address labor market monopsony
- 14 Recommendations
- 18 Conclusion
- 18 About the authors
- 18 Acknowledgements
- 19 Endnotes

# Introduction and summary

It is clear that employer power has been increasing dramatically over the past several decades, contributing to stagnating wages and a decline in the share of productivity gains going to workers. Chief among the factors driving the growth of employer power is the erosion of unions and collective bargaining, which have historically boosted worker wages through the exercise of countervailing power. The decline of unions, paired with the fracturing of the workplace through subcontracting, the misclassification of workers as independent contractors, and the use of "no-poaching" and noncompete agreements, among other factors, has driven income inequality across the country.

Recently, a growing body of literature has emerged examining the extent to which labor market concentration may also be increasing employer power and suppressing wages. Some economists have observed that many local labor markets are dominated by a few firms, giving rise to monopsonistic labor markets in which large employers have enough market power to push wages below a competitive level.<sup>4</sup> This research rightly counters many economists' assumption that modern labor markets are competitive by default and are not generally affected by mergers and acquisitions, providing a new perspective on policy solutions that use antitrust law to counter corporate power.<sup>5</sup>

Many labor markets are indeed moderately to highly concentrated. However, the labor market concentration faced by the average worker is less pronounced and has, at least by some estimates, generally declined over time, making it an unlikely driver of the wage stagnation observed nationally.<sup>6</sup> Still, some labor markets are, quite clearly, severely concentrated and are becoming more so over time. These tend to be in rural areas in the Great Plains and Appalachia, where increasing labor market concentration may be suppressing wages.<sup>7</sup>

"Modern company towns" are characterized by a dominant employer that employs a large portion of the total local labor force. They present an extreme example of labor market monopsony, compared with commuting zones that may be concentrated in one or more occupations—for example, nursing—but not others. This report uses two case studies to explore the nature of these modern-day company towns, where a variety of national and global forces allow dominant employers to depress wages and erode working conditions. Closer examination of what company towns look like in modern practice reveals that while labor market concentration does negatively affect workers in these areas, in order to address the abuse of labor market power, antitrust policy must be accompanied by labor policy that guarantees workers a safe workplace and livable wages.

#### This report finds the following:

- Company towns are often the result of intentional business decisions aimed to take advantage of lower labor costs and local inducements, rather than mergers and acquisitions.
- Dominant employers suppress working conditions in myriad ways, affecting wages, benefits, and workplace safety.

In addition to robust antitrust enforcement based on strong structural presumptions against mergers and acquisitions, the Center for American Progress recommends boosting worker power and working conditions broadly by:

- Imposing increased scrutiny on proposed mergers and acquisitions by firms with a history of labor law violations
- Promoting worker organizing, both through traditional labor unions and wage boards
- Setting high-road labor standards across state and international borders, including high wages and strong worker protections

While strong antitrust laws are critical to promoting vibrant and competitive markets and countering corporate power in the economy broadly, tilting the playing field back toward workers and families necessitates improving working conditions for all through robust labor law.

# Labor market concentration and employer power

More than three-quarters of America's industries have grown more concentrated over the past two decades. It is natural that as public attention to the problem of monopoly power grows, academics and policymakers turn their attention to its cousin: monopsony power. This term refers to the power of a buyer to suppress the price it pays for inputs—among them, labor. Labor market monopsony power, a concept pioneered by economist Joan Robinson nearly 90 years ago, refers to employers' power to suppress job quality and wages below a competitive level. While monopsony power is related to concentration, it is also influenced by a number of others factors—including costs associated with the time and resources expended searching for jobs or hiring new employees, also known as search frictions; the incomplete information that employers and workers have about each other; and anticompetitive practices such as no-poaching agreements and noncompete contracts. One of the problem of t

#### Measures of concentration

**Four-firm concentration ratio (CR4):** The sum of the market share of the four largest firms, expressed as a percent.

**Herfindahl-Hirschman Index (HHI):** The square of the market shares of all participants in a market expressed as a whole number.

The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) and the U.S. Department of Justice (DOJ) use HHI to inform their evaluation of a proposed merger or acquisition. They classify market concentration using the categories below:

- An HHI of less than 1,500 indicates an unconcentrated industry.
- An HHI of between 1,500 and 2,500 indicates moderate concentration.
- An HHI of more than 2,500 indicates high concentration.<sup>11</sup>

Lax antitrust enforcement, the rise of digital business protected by strong network effects, and the increasing importance of patents and other intellectual property have led to a dramatic increase in market concentration, prompting academics to study trends in labor market concentration and its impact on wages.<sup>12</sup> An exciting

body of literature shows that labor markets, typically defined as markets for workers of a particular profession or vocation within a local geographic area, are more concentrated than previously thought. Using data pulled from online job listings, economist José Azar of the IESE Business School estimated that the average labor market has an HHI of 3,157, which the DOJ and the FTC consider "highly concentrated." And in a follow-up study in which the authors replicated their analysis with data from another job search website, they measured an average labor market HHI of nearly 4,000. Kevin Rinz, a labor economist at the U.S. Census Bureau, conducted a similar analysis on a set of government data unavailable to private researchers and found that the majority of commuting zones had an average labor market concentration of at least 1,500, which is considered "moderately concentrated" by the FTC and the DOJ. While these estimates differ in the degree of concentration, they all find evidence that labor markets are more concentrated than previously assumed.

There is a growing body of research that suggests that labor market concentration is associated with suppressed earnings for American workers. Azar and co-authors estimated that moving from the 25th to the 75th percentile of labor market concentration distribution reduces wages by 17 percent. Meanwhile, Rinz projected that wages in the 75th percentile of labor market concentration would be 10 percent lower than in the median labor market. Put in perspective, a worker might make \$50,000 in a commuting zone with an unconcentrated labor market, while a similar worker in a moderately concentrated labor market makes just \$45,000. Economists Yue Qiu and Aaron Sojourner find a negative correlation between labor market concentration and both wages and employer-provided health insurance, even after controlling for product market concentration and other possible confounding variables. Other estimates studying the manufacturing sector specifically observed that employer concentration was also negatively correlated with earnings.

Some researchers have concluded that the relatively high average market concentration and associated decrease in earnings demand a robust response from American antitrust policy.<sup>22</sup> For example, some researchers proposed amending the Clayton Act—part of the U.S. antitrust law regime—to require regulators to routinely analyze labor market effects and block mergers or acquisitions that would result in concentrated labor markets.<sup>23</sup> The discussion of labor market concentration is valuable because it further illustrates the ways in which labor markets depart from a functioning competitive market, which underscores the importance of regulation and institutions to promote an equitable society.

However, some evidence suggests that the scope of the problem of labor market concentration may yet be limited. When weighted for employment, average labor market HHI is much lower.<sup>24</sup> In other words, most U.S. employment occurs in labor markets that are less concentrated than the average market. Indeed, only about 17 percent of employment occurs in highly concentrated labor markets, as defined by the DOJ and FTC merger guidelines.<sup>25</sup> That is not to say that significant buyer power cannot be present at lower levels, as literature from leading antitrust scholars suggests.<sup>26</sup> In fact, as discussed in previous CAP reports, market power is often present at lower levels of buyer concentration than seller concentration in product markets.<sup>27</sup>

The Economic Policy Institute estimates that since 1979, employer power from concentration has accounted for just 3.5 percent of the productivity-pay gap—the difference between how much value workers add to the economy and how much they are paid.<sup>28</sup> Meanwhile, about 10 percent of the gap is attributable to monopolyrelated price increases eating into workers' wages.<sup>29</sup> This is in part because, when weighted for employment, average local industrial concentration has actually been decreasing since 1976.<sup>30</sup> One recent study found that market concentration alone does not explain much of the labor supply elasticity—a measure of how likely workers are to leave a job in response to changes in wages.<sup>31</sup> Another report noted that the relationship between labor market concentration and wages has actually been weakening over time.<sup>32</sup> This analysis indicates that while labor market concentration may be prevalent in some geographic areas, other labor market factors likely better explain the poor state of wages in the United States.

Research on the scope and implications of concentration in labor markets is rapidly developing. While corporate power has broad impacts on the health of the economy on a national scale, income inequality and wage stagnation are driven by a multitude of factors. Making the economy work for everyone requires both tackling corporate concentration of economic and political power and putting in place strong labor standards and worker protections.

# Concentrated labor markets: Modern company towns

Without a doubt, the pain of labor market monopsony is felt acutely by some segments of the workforce. Namely, rural areas in the U.S. heartland—from Montana to Texas—have some of the most highly concentrated commuting zones in the country.<sup>33</sup> Many of these areas are seeing increasing local labor market concentration, even as concentration decreases in other places.<sup>34</sup>

In effect, many rural Americans live in modern-day company towns. Originally, company towns were designed by firms to support a large workforce and were characterized by planned housing and retail stores owned and operated by the firm itself. These company towns had painful histories of violence and abuse, as powerful employers were able to dominate local politics and mistreat workers, communities, and the environment.<sup>35</sup>

Historically, strong antitrust laws that maintained decentralized economic power have been crucial to promoting regional equality.<sup>36</sup> However, these company towns are shaped by much more than simple market concentration. The communities examined in this report are not necessarily the result of mergers and acquisitions that lead to the closure of operations or to one consolidated employer. Instead, these towns have been negatively affected by multiple market forces that drive regional inequality.<sup>37</sup>

Uneven economic development as a result of globalization and network effects have hollowed out many smaller towns that previously enjoyed export-driven prosperity. Because of human capital spillovers and other cluster effects, the technology sector has largely grown in large cities with dense business activity. Past international trade deals have failed to secure basic labor standards as globalization transformed the economy, contributing to job displacement and depressed wages in regions exposed to increased global competition. Federal policy has failed to mitigate these economic stresses and, in some cases, has made matters worse.

Depressed communities often use economic development subsidies to entice large employers to locate in their town.<sup>41</sup> However, these costly subsidies sometimes leave communities dependent on one employer, which can devolve quickly into a hostage situation in which the employer has the power to persuade local and state governments to make further payouts in order to retain jobs.

Other company towns result from the strategic relocation of companies from cities to areas that provide them the advantage of cutting labor costs and avoiding unionization. Firms often engage in domestic outsourcing, moving many of their jobs to "right-to-work" states, which have lower union density and wages on average.<sup>42</sup> For example, in recent decades, meatpacking plants have moved out of Chicago and other major cities in order to weaken the unions based there.<sup>43</sup>

The following case studies provide some insight into the exercise of employer power in some highly concentrated labor markets—that is, rural towns reliant on manufacturing industries. In many respects, these communities resemble the original company towns engineered by the robber baron industrialists and financiers of the first Gilded Age. The story now, as it was then, is much more complicated than simple market concentration and is not necessarily the result of mergers, but rather the strategic designs of corporations looking to cut labor costs and extract rents from workers as well as state and local governments. Emphasis on antitrust to combat labor market concentration does not address the economic factors driving employer power in these communities.

These employers exert power in a number of ways that are only compounded by their large share in the total local labor market. While some areas may have high labor market concentration for certain professions and low average concentration overall, these company towns offer extreme examples of how concentration affects workers. Furthermore, they illustrate the importance of applying a range of policy tools—including labor rights, antitrust law, and more—to those areas most directly affected by monopsony power.

## Case study 1: Canton, Mississippi

Canton, Mississippi, a town of roughly 13,000 people located 30 minutes north of Jackson, celebrated when Nissan opened a plant there in 2003. Nissan located in Canton after accepting a bid from the state of Mississippi, which granted the manufacturing plant \$1.3 billion in tax credits and other subsidies.44 The town, which now has a workforce of approximately 8,000 people, was radically transformed by the 6,400 jobs that Nissan claims to have brought to the area.<sup>45</sup>

However, a decade after the plant's opening, locals noticed that the quality of those Nissan jobs had deteriorated. When workers pushed to improve working conditions, they realized that Nissan's grip on the town was too tight to shake; they were being held hostage by the corporation that had been hailed as their economic salvation.

Workers at the plant manufacture cars and trucks for anywhere from \$12 to \$26 an hour. 46 Long-time Nissan employees with more than a decade of experience earn only about \$25 an hour.<sup>47</sup> Unfortunately, the high end of the pay scale at the Canton plant barely matches up with the national average pay for autoworkers, about \$27 an hour. 48 To make matters worse, more than 1,000 workers are estimated to be subcontracted temporary workers, making \$14 to \$17 an hour despite doing similar work. While these temps are promised a pathway to permanent employment status, the process is long and difficult. As a result, some workers remain temps for as many as eight years. 49 This fissuring of the workplace through subcontracting to temp agencies is an increasingly common practice, suppressing wages for both contracted workers and Nissan employees.

Yet the decline in job quality at the Canton plant goes beyond wages. In interviews with reporters and conversations with union organizers, Nissan workers observed a stark increase in workplace injuries and degraded safety standards.<sup>50</sup> According to some reports, at one point, there was an on-the-job injury nearly every day.<sup>51</sup> When workers spoke out about their concerns, however, they were allegedly met with threats of retaliation.<sup>52</sup> These factors, combined with deteriorating health benefits, became the impetus for a union drive. What happened next revealed the full extent of Nissan's grip on the town of Canton.<sup>53</sup>

The Canton plant, located in a right-to-work state, engaged in an anti-union campaign involving captive audience meetings, alleged intimidation, and pervasive anti-union propaganda. Workers described management's information campaign as "'Big Brother' anti-union messaging" that was broadcast on screens throughout the plant. 54 While statements from plant management acknowledged workers' right to choose union membership, workers report that the plant implied it might offshore production if they voted to unionize.<sup>55</sup> This deterrence tactic worked, and the union drive was defeated.56

Rejecting the union, however, did not keep jobs in the area. In January 2019, the plant announced that it was dismissing 700 workers—all contract workers.<sup>57</sup> In an area where Nissan is one of the largest employers, these workers may have no choice but to look for work in Jackson, some 30 minutes away. However, this might not be an option for all Nissan workers, as some already commute as many as 4 hours a day.<sup>58</sup>

## Case study 2: Greeley, Colorado

The meatpacking industry has made company towns part of its business model. Historically located in the packing towns of Chicago, Kansas City, and Omaha, starting in the 1950s, a new breed of packing companies made a bold move, closing their plants in these cities to move to more remote areas closer to where the cattle and hogs were raised.<sup>59</sup> This served two purposes: (1) to reduce the cost of shipping livestock and (2) to cut labor costs. Plants in the cities were traditionally highly organized, and the packers saw the move as an opportunity to replace their unionized workforce with a workforce accustomed to low wages. In fact, the founders of Iowa Beef Packers are quoted as saying, "Why should meat companies remain wage-locked in heavily unionized cities when unorganized workers could be hired at far lower wages out in the country?"60 In some cases, rural towns entited the packers with tax incentives to locate there. 61 By relocating and pioneering new disassembly models, packers either drove their predecessors out of business or acquired them, giving rise to consolidated meatpacking corporations with large product market shares.<sup>62</sup>

One such packing town is Greeley, Colorado, which boasts a population of slightly more than 100,000 people. While technically classified as "metropolitan," its location near the Colorado-Wyoming border makes it relatively remote compared with many urban areas. In the 1980s, it became a manufacturing hub fueled by the tech boom, supplying key hardware components to companies such as Hewlett-Packard. However, the tech bust led to the closure of two plants in the late 1990s and early 2000s, leaving the region's economy struggling.<sup>63</sup>

In 2007, JBS' acquisition of Swift & Company made it the largest employer in Greeley.<sup>64</sup> Today, the Brazilian-owned packing company employs nearly 10 percent of the local labor force, almost 5,000 workers in total.<sup>65</sup> Since the acquisition, the plant has expanded its workforce by 24 percent, and from 2008 to 2018, the percentage of the labor force employed by the top-four employers doubled from 12.94 percent to 24.46 percent. 66 Aside from the packing plant, the city's largest employers include the Banner Health system and the school district.<sup>67</sup> While this level of concentration may not be a major concern in a product market, buyer power may be present at lower levels of concentration, as antitrust scholars such as Peter Carstensen have argued.<sup>68</sup> Moreover, the concentration level for a given occupation in the Greeley area is likely higher than that of all workers in Greeley.

The increase in employer concentration in this area over the past decade appears to be driven by several factors. The first is an overall reduction in the employed workforce, perhaps implying that Greeley, like rural America broadly, has not recovered fully from the 2008 financial crisis.<sup>69</sup> In addition, Greeley experienced a significant loss of government jobs at the state and local levels, while the two largest private employers expanded their workforce.<sup>70</sup> The concentration was not driven by the acquisition of local operations by JBS, although the takeover of the Swift plant by the Brazilian packer may partially explain the expansion of the Greeley location. Overall, however, the increase in concentration resulted from several factors aside from corporate consolidation.

It appears that JBS can use its market power to suppress working conditions without losing workers. In 2013, the plant was cited for 20 safety and health violations, 11 of which were serious.<sup>71</sup> Namely, the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) cited JBS for a repeated violation, originally documented in 2009, that exposed workers to amputation risks.<sup>72</sup> At the time of the citation, the regional OSHA director stated in a press release that, "Abating OSHA violations is a sign that an employer wants to keep its workers safe, but in this case, the employer allowed these hazards to reoccur and continued to expose workers to possible amputation hazards, among others."73 The very next year, a worker was killed when his arm was caught in unguarded machinery. OSHA's Denver Area Office cited JBS after the death, writing, "If JBS USA had followed simple, well-known safety practices, this tragic incident could have been prevented."74

As part of the settlement with OSHA, JBS was placed in the agency's Severe Violator Enforcement Program, which subjects employers who have "demonstrated indifference" to worker safety to additional oversight. 75 In the absence of monopsony power, a plant with a record of serious safety violations would have to improve conditions in order to retain a workforce. The ability of JBS to get by without improving workplace safety suggests that it holds some monopsonistic power over the labor market.

Much like the Nissan plant in Canton, JBS has become an integral part of Greeley's economy. The power of JBS was illustrated by the company's proposed health care benefit cuts that would have shifted \$4 million in costs onto workers. 76 At the time, the editorial board of the *Greeley Tribune* published a piece urging against a strike, noting the cost to city revenue incurred by a 1980 strike.<sup>77</sup> The profound impact of labor-management tension on the town illustrates just how integral the plant is to the local economy. It appears that the power of organized workers was able to resist these cuts to some extent, coming to an agreement on a contract after voting to certify a strike.<sup>78</sup> Indeed, unionization—as discussed later—is an important tool to mitigate employer power and improve working conditions.

# The limits of antitrust law to address labor market monopsony

Almost all workers face some employer power due to factors such as search frictions, incomplete information, and job differentiation.<sup>79</sup> And some face additional restrictions on their ability to find new jobs via no-poaching agreements or noncompete clauses—anti-competitive hiring practices that preclude workers from finding work at other firms. 80 In the absence of such power, these workers would immediately leave for other jobs when employers cut benefits or ignored their safety concerns. In the case of workers in highly concentrated job markets such as those discussed above, the lack of alternative employers compounds the effect of declining labor power, the fracturing of the workplace, and the threat of globalization, allowing employers to suppress benefits, wages, and working conditions without fear of losing workers.

It is true that many labor markets today are highly concentrated, dominated by powerful corporations who have the power to suppress wages and working conditions. However, the ability of antitrust law to address employer power is limited in key ways.

Firstly, company towns are not always the result of mergers, but often reflect a conscious decision by corporations to locate in remote areas to exploit depressed communities. These communities buy in because of the lack of other opportunities, sometimes even offering incentives to attract large employers. Using the evergreen threat of relocation, these firms can extract rents from workers and local governments who find their economic viability—and tax base—dependent on one employer.

Moreover, there is evidence that suggests that local labor market monopsonists are generally not the large firms subject to the FTC and DOJ's merger and acquisition review process. Researchers at the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics\* have found that only 625 out of 13,000 observed oligopsonists employ 10,000 or more people.81 In this regard, the case studies in this report, which spotlight large, multinational corporations, are not representative of the typical local labor market monopsonist. The prevalence of small and midsize employers among the ranks of labor monopsonists presents another possible limitation on the power of federal antitrust law to counter employer power.

Merger and acquisition activity may affect local labor market concentration in some cases, either by forcing the closure of redundant operations or by folding two previously separate workforces under one employer. For example, research from the Economic Policy Institute and the Roosevelt Institute predicts that the proposed Sprint-T-Mobile merger will result in substantial increases in the concentration of the labor market for cellular retail workers, as well as lower wages. 82 Indeed, in the case of Greeley, JBS' expansion of its local operations after acquiring Swift may have been part of its strategy to capitalize on new economies of scale resulting from the transaction.

However, proposals to block mergers and acquisitions based on effects on labor markets present many practical difficulties. 83 Most of the product markets affected by mergers under review by the FTC are national, affecting buyers across the country, whereas labor markets are typically locally defined, and thus adverse impacts tend to be concentrated locally. Under existing law, the DOJ and the FTC already have the authority to block mergers in labor markets but have yet to do so, perhaps because of the difficulty of valuing small but concentrated effects of policy choices. Moreover, adding statutory mandates to weigh labor market outcomes would complicate an already complex, technocratic merger review process. This added complexity is likely to worsen underenforcement, when compared with more effective bright-line structural presumptions.84

Antitrust law is essential to a competitive economy that works for everyone but is more effectively applied to product markets than labor markets. Maintaining strong structural presumptions against mergers and acquisitions based on product market concentration serves as a broad barrier to concentrated economic power that would benefit workers without worsening underenforcement.85 In fact, product markups, as a proxy for market power, track closely with the declining labor share.86

# Recommendations

In addition to robust antitrust enforcement based on strong structural presumptions against mergers and acquisitions, the Center for American Progress recommends boosting worker power and raising labor standards. While strong antitrust laws are critical for promoting vibrant and competitive markets and for countering corporate power in the economy broadly, tilting the playing field back toward workers and families necessitates raising working conditions for all through robust labor law.

The DOJ and the FTC must reverse the recent trend toward underenforcement of antitrust laws and stand by strong structural presumptions against mergers to ensure broadly distributed economic power. These measures—along with strict enforcement against illegal wage-fixing, noncompetes, and no-poaching agreements—must be combined with policies that raise working conditions by empowering workers and setting humane labor standards.

# Increase scrutiny on labor market effects

Merging parties often claim efficiencies in production and delivery of service to justify the transaction to regulators. The DOJ and the FTC hold in their Horizontal Merger Guidelines that a merger or acquisition can be approved on the grounds that realized efficiencies outweigh the competitive harms of the transaction.<sup>87</sup> In recent years, antitrust enforcers have been permissive to claims of efficiencies resulting from layoffs or other wage and employment reductions asserted by parties seeking to merge.<sup>88</sup> Last year, however, Rep. Jerry Nadler (D-NY) introduced legislation that would ban the consideration of unverifiable and spurious efficiencies, which may include such layoffs. 89 In the face of growing literature about the adverse impact of labor market concentration on wages, antitrust enforcers should evaluate these claimed efficiencies carefully. In fact, layoffs may indicate the exertion of market power, which, in the long term, incentivizes both underproduction of goods and underemployment.

As illustrated in the case studies presented in this report, powerful employers sometimes abuse their market power by eroding working conditions. Employers with such power and a record of abusing it should be subject to heightened scrutiny when they seek to merge, and additional labor-focused remedies should be required when such a track record exists. For example, corporate entities with a history of labor law violations might not be permitted to merge, just as banks with poor compliance with Community Reinvestment Act requirements to serve all communities see their merger applications subject to additional scrutiny, heightened requirements, and even rejection by bank regulators. 90 In fact, willful and continual violation of labor standards may be one indicator of labor market power.<sup>91</sup>

Increased scrutiny would not only prevent corporations with a track record of using their power to hurt workers from amassing more market influence, but it would also deter corporations from engaging in unscrupulous labor practices. For example, Nissan, facing pressure from the proposed merger between Renault and Fiat, may seek to merge with another competitor in response. In this case, Nissan would be incentivized to improve its labor practices to mitigate the risk that the FTC would deny a proposed merger or acquisition. The economic stakes of a planned merger or acquisition are much greater than current U.S. Department of Labor and National Labor Relations Board penalties, putting more weight behind U.S. labor protections. This additional safeguard is especially important in Southern states where state-level labor law enforcement is lacking.92

# Build worker power

Building worker power is perhaps the most effective tool against labor monopsony. By exercising countervailing power, labor unions and other forms of collective bargaining can ensure that workers receive a fair share of the fruits of their labor. 93 One recent study found that the presence of labor unions blunted the wage effects of concentration in the manufacturing sector. 94 Another found that unionization similarly helped to mitigate the effect of mergers on hospital workers' wages. 95 Indeed, despite JBS' considerable size and influence, workers in Greeley renewed their contract in December 2018, maintaining their benefits and winning modest raises. <sup>96</sup> By organizing into unions, workers amass bargaining power, allowing them to negotiate for higher pay, benefits, and workplace protections.<sup>97</sup>

Unfortunately, as corporate power has increased, worker power has been steadily eroded by administrative and judicial support for corporate attacks on workers' abilities to organize and collectively bargain, offshoring and outsourcing undermining traditionally union firms, and the shift of many firms to right-to-work states.98 From 1968 to 2016, union membership rates declined from 28.2 percent to less than 11 percent of American workers.99

Congress has many avenues for strengthening collective bargaining nationwide, such as the Protecting the Right to Organize Act. 100 Federal lawmakers can also expand the ability of workers to exercise countervailing power by removing barriers to organizing for workers—for instance, agricultural workers—who are not currently covered by the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA). For example, in 2019, New York state granted agricultural workers collective bargaining rights. 101 Similarly, in 2018, Sen. Mazie Hirono (D-HI) introduced a bill that would guarantee state employees the right to unionize and collectively bargain. <sup>102</sup> In addition to expanding the coverage of the NLRA, federal lawmakers should pass legislation that strongly protects workers who exercise their rights under the law and that ensures that workers are able to bargain in the modern economy. 103

Government can also help to ensure that far more workers are able to exercise their bargaining rights and negotiate with the corporations with the power to raise workplace standards by supporting the expansion of sectoral bargaining through the creation of wage boards and the enactment of strong prevailing wage laws. 104 In addition, policymakers should demonstrate that they are on the side of strong unions and worker organizations by ensuring that unions have a key role in providing public benefits, including workforce training and the enforcement of workplace laws. Finally, policymakers should raise standards for workers whose jobs are funded through government spending, including contracts, grants, and loans. 105

# Set high-road labor standards across borders

In a highly concentrated labor market, dominant employers can extract rents from workers and local governments, in part due to the looming threat of offshoring or moving to another state with cheaper labor or lower regulatory standards. Federal policymakers can blunt the incentives to relocate by setting higher universal labor standards that stretch across state and international borders. Trade deals that set higher wage and labor standards would immediately benefit workers in the United States and abroad. In the case of the workers organizing in Canton, Nissan would not have as much power over them if it could not credibly threaten to move the operation to Mexico. Unfortunately, the United States-Mexico-Canada Agreement failed to incorporate sufficiently meaningful labor and environmental provisions, including swift and sure enforcement. 106

Passing a higher minimum wage—indexed to inflation—and strong overtime, joint-employer, and workplace safety standards at the federal level would instantly improve the standard of living for working families. 107 Furthermore, strong federal wage protections mitigate the incentives for large companies to move across state lines in search of the cheapest labor. Setting robust wage floors helps counter the downward pressure of labor market power on wages; in fact, modern attention to labor market monopsony is in part motivated by the realization that minimum wage increases did not result in job losses at the rate originally predicted. 108 Since in a monopsonistic labor market, workers are paid below their true value to the employer, raising the minimum wage in such markets can increase incomes without severe impacts on employment or economic efficiency.<sup>109</sup> It would simply ensure that workers are paid an ethical wage.

While some may argue that a high federal minimum wage fails to reflect the differences in the cost of living across states and regions, evidence suggests that the current minimum wage is unlivable nearly everywhere. 110 The perception that cost of living varies dramatically between different parts of the country does not reflect the fact that at the low end of the income distribution, many costs are similar. For example, in no place in the United States can a person making the prevailing minimum wage afford to rent a modest two-bedroom apartment.<sup>111</sup> Indeed, 25 percent of renters in Greeley spent more than 50 percent of their income on housing in 2015. 112 Moreover, low-income Americans face greater increases in consumer goods, eroding the buying power of the minimum wage at an alarming rate.<sup>113</sup>

# Conclusion

The concentration of economic power due to the weakening of antitrust law and the increase in merger and acquisition activity has serious implications for workers. While labor market power is present in some form or another in any labor market, concentration exacerbates this dynamic and can suppress wages.

However, the ability of antitrust policy to address the problem of growing employer power is limited. While countering corporate concentration is crucial to a fair and equitable economy, analysis of labor market concentration needlessly complicates the merger review process and will likely worsen underenforcement. In order to tilt the playing field toward workers and their families, policymakers should employ a wide range of policy solutions to curb corporate power and bolster worker power.

#### About the authors

Caius Z. Willingham is a research assistant for Economic Policy at the Center for American Progress.

**Olugbenga Ajilore** is a senior economist at the Center.

# Acknowledgements

The authors would like to extend a special thanks to Kate Bahn, Josh Bivens, Peter Carstensen, Lawrence Mishel, Kevin Rinz, Aaron Sojourner, Marshall Steinbaum, and Sandeep Vaheesan for their contributions to this report.

\*Correction: September 10, 2019: This report has been corrected to correctly attribute findings to researchers at the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics pertaining to the number of observed oligopsonists who employ 10,000 or more people.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 Economic Policy Institute, "The Productivity-Pay Gap," available at https://www.epi.org/productivity-pay-gap/ (last accessed August 2019); Daniella Zessoules and Michael Madowitz, "Workers' Wages Remain Stagnant Despite Gains to Top Earners," Center for American Progress, August 9, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2018/08/09/454589/workers-wagesremain-stagnant-despite-gains-top-earners/.
- 2 David Madland, "Without Strong Unions, the Middle Class Is in Trouble," Center for American Progress Action Fund, September 13, 2018, available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/ news/2018/09/13/171663/without-strong-unions-middleclass-trouble/.
- 3 Karla Walter, "The Freedom to Leave: Curbing Noncompete Agreements to Protect Workers and Support Entrepreneurship" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2019/01/09/464831/the-freedom-toleave/; National Employment Law Project, "Independent Contractor Misclassification Imposes Huge Costs on Workers and Federal and State Treasuries" (Washington: 2015), available at https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/ uploads/Independent-Contractor-Costs.pdf; Lawrence F. Katz and Alan B. Krueger, "The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995-2015" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2016), available at https://www.nber.org/papers/w22667. pdf; David Weil, "Income Inequality, Wage Determination, and the Fissured Workplace," in Heather Boushey, J. Bradford DeLong, and Marshall Steinbaum, After Piketty: The Agenda for Economics and Inequality (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2017), available at http://www. fissuredworkplace.net/assets/Weil.Inequaliy\_Wage\_Determination\_the\_Fissured\_Workplace.After\_Piketty.2017.pdf.
- 4 José Azar and others, "Concentration in US Labor Markets: Evidence from Online Vacancy Data" (Bonn, Germany: IZA Institute of Labor Economics, 2018), available at http:// ftp.iza.org/dp11379.pdf; José Azar, Ioana Marinescu, and Marshall Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentration" (2017), available at http://www.marinescu.eu/AzarMarinescuSteinbaum.pdf; Marshall Steinbaum, "Antitrust Implications of Labor Platforms" (Competition Policy International, 2018), available at https://www.competitionpolicyinternational.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/CPI-Steinbaum. pdf.
- 5 Marshall Steinbaum and Maurice Stucke, "The Effective Competition Standard: A New Standard for Antitrust" (Washington: Roosevelt Institute, 2018), available at https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/09/The-Effective-Competition-Standard-FINAL.
- 6 Kevin Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility" (Washington: Center for Administrative Records Research and Applications, 2018), available at https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/ library/working-papers/2018/adrm/carra-wp-2018-10.pdf.
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 Gustavo Grullon, Yelena Larkin, and Roni Michaely, "Are US Industries Becoming More Concentrated?" (2017), available at https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/138f/249c43bfec31522 7a242b305b9764d57a0af.pdf.
- 9 See, generally, Joan Robinson, The Economics of Imperfect Competition (Basingstoke, UK: Palgrave Macmillan, 1933).

- 10 Alan B. Kreuger and Eric A. Posner, "A Proposal for Protecting Low-Income Workers from Monopsony and Collusion" (Washington: The Hamilton Project, 2018), available at https://www.hamiltonproject.org/assets/files/protecting\_low\_income\_workers\_from\_monopsony\_collusion\_ krueger\_posner\_pp.pdf; Suresh Naidu, Eric A. Posner, and E. Glen Weyl, "Antitrust Remedies for Labor Market Power" (Washington: Washington Center for Equitable Growth, 2018), available at https://equitablegrowth.org/workingpapers/antitrust-remedies-for-labor-market-power/; Orley C. Ashtenfelter, Henry Farber, and Michael R. Ransom, "Labor Market Monopsony," Journal of Labor Economics 28 (2) (2010): 203-210, available at https://www.jstor.org/stab le/10.1086/653654?seq=1#page\_scan\_tab\_contents.
- 11 U.S. Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, "Horizontal Merger Guidelines" (Washington: 2010), available at https://www.justice.gov/atr/file/810276/download.
- 12 Marc Jarsulic, Ethan Gurwitz, and Andrew Schwartz, "Toward a Robust Competition Policy" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2019/04/03/467613/toward-robust-competitionpolicy/.
- 13 Naidu, Posner, Weyl, "Antitrust Remedies for Labor Market
- 14 Azar, Marinescu, and Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentration"; Azar and others, "Concentration in US Labor Markets"; U.S. Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, "Horizontal Merger Guidelines."
- 15 Azar and others, "Concentration in US Labor Markets."
- 16 Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility," Figure 14.
- 17 See also, Elizabeth Weber Handwerker, "Increased Concentration of Occupations, Outsourcing, and Growing Wage Inequality in the United States" (Chicago: Society of Labor Economists, 2017), available at https://www.sole-jole.
- 18 Azar, Marinescu, and Steinbaum, "Labor Market Concentra-
- 19 For reference, see Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility," Figure 8. The median labor market is unconcentrated, while the 75th percentile falls into what the DOJ would classify as "moderately concentrated."
- 20 Yue Qui and Aaron Sojourner, "Labor-Market Concentration and Labor Compensation" (Social Science Research Network, 2019), available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/ papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3312197.
- 21 Efraim Benmelech, Nittai Bergman, and Hyunseob Kim, "Strong Employers and Weak Employees: How Does Employer Concentration Affect Wages?" (Evanston, IL: Kellogg School of Management at Northwestern University, 2018), available at https://www.kellogg.northwestern.edu/faculty/benmelech/html/BenmelechPapers/BBK\_2018\_January\_31.pdf.
- 22 Naidu, Posner, and Weyl, "Antitrust Remedies for Labor Market Power"; Azar and others, "Labor Market Concentration"; Steinbaum and Stucke, "The Effective Competition Standard."

- 23 Ioana Marinescu and Eric A. Posner, "A Proposal to Enhance Antitrust Protection Against Labor Market Monopsony' (Washington: Roosevelt Institute, 2018), available at http:// www.marinescu.eu/MarinescuPosner ProposalToEnhanceAntitrustProtection.pdf; Steinbaum and Stucke, "The Effective Competition Standard."
- 24 Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility."
- 25 Azar and others, "Concentration in US Labor Markets."
- 26 Peter C. Carstensen, "Merger Guidelines and the Limits of Our Understanding," Review of Industrial Organization 53 (3) (2018): 477–506, available at https://ideas.repec.org/a/ kap/revind/v53y2018i3d10.1007\_s11151-018-9661-9. html; Peter C. Carstensen, "Buyer Power and the Horizontal Merger Guidelines: Minor Progress on an Important Issue," University of Pennsylvania Journal of Business Law 14 (3) (2012): 775-821, available at https://www.law.upenn.edu/ journals/jbl/articles/volume14/issue3/Carstensen14U. Pa.J.Bus.L.775(2012).pdf; Peter C. Carstensen, "Buyer power, competition policy, and antitrust: the competitive effects of discrimination among suppliers," The Antitrust Bulletin 53 (2) (2008): 271-331, available at https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/ antibull53&div=28&id=&page.
- 27 Caius Z. Willingham and Andy Green, "A Fair Deal for Farmers: Raising Earning and Rebalancing Power in Rural America" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2019/05/07/469385/fair-dealfarmers/; Carstensen, "Buyer power, competition policy, and antitrust."
- 28 Josh Bivens, Lawrence Mishel, and John Schmitt, "It's not just monopoly and monopsony" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at https://www.epi.org/ files/pdf/145564.pdf.
- 30 Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility."
- 31 Suresh Naidu and Eric Posner, "Labor Market Monopsony and the Limits of the Law" (Princeton, NJ: Industrial Relations Section, 2018), available at https://irs.princeton.edu/ sites/irs/files/naidu%20posner%20limits%20of%20law%20 conference%20draft.pdf. However, concentration is negatively correlated with labor supply elasticity. See José Azar, Ioana Marinescu, and Marshall Steinbaum, "Measuring Labor Market Power Two Ways," American Economic Association Papers and Proceedings 109 (2019): 317-321, available at https://www.aeaweb.org/articles?id=10.1257/ pandp.20191068.
- 32 Ben Lipsius, "Labor Market Concentration Does Not Explain the Falling Labor Share" (2018), available at https://drive. google.com/file/d/1VKgdb2U5llYzSbmfqF46kW3TGqluEL rZ/view.
- 33 Rinz, "Labor Market Concentration, Earnings Inequality, and Earnings Mobility."
- 35 Shaun Richman, "Company Towns Are Still with Us," The American Prospect, March 21, 2018, available at https:// prospect.org/article/company-towns-are-still-us.
- 36 Open Markets Institute, "Regional Inequality & Monopoly," available at https://openmarketsinstitute.org/explainer/ regional-inequality-and-monopoly/ (last accessed August 2019).

- 37 Enrico Moretti, The New Geography of Jobs (Boston: Houghton Mifflin Harcourt, 2012). For a review of Moretti's book, see Jonathan Rothwell, "Regional Inequality and 'The New Geography of Jobs," Brookings Institution, August 7, 2012, available at https://www.brookings.edu/blog/ the-avenue/2012/08/07/regional-inequality-and-the-newgeography-of-jobs/.
- 38 Mark Muro, "Countering the geographical impacts of automation: Computers, AI, and place disparities" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2019), available at https://www. brookings.edu/research/countering-the-geographical-impacts-of-automation-computers-ai-and-place-disparities/.
- 39 Kathleen O'Toole, "Enrico Moretti: The Geography of Jobs," Stanford Graduate School of Business, June 10, 2013, available at https://www.gsb.stanford.edu/insights/enricomoretti-geography-jobs.
- 40 Marc Jarsulic, Andy Green, and Daniella Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken: How to Evaluate the Renegotiated NAFTA" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2019/02/01/465744/trumps-trade-deal-road-nottaken/.
- 41 Andrew Schwartz, "The Realities of Economic Development Subsidies" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2018/11/01/457771/realitieseconomic-development-subsidies/.
- 42 Elise Gould and Will Kimball, "Right-to-Work' States Still Have Lower Wages" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2015), available at https://www.epi.org/publication/ right-to-work-states-have-lower-wages/.
- 43 See Christopher Leonard, The Meat Racket: The Secret Takeover of America's Food Business (New York: Simon & Schuster, 2014).
- 44 Michelle Chen, "Mississippi Autoworkers Mobilize," Dissent, Summer 2017, available at https://www.dissentmagazine. org/article/march-on-mississippi-autoworkers-mobilizecanton-nissan.
- 45 Nissan News, "Fact Sheet: Vehicle Assembly Plant Canton, Mississippi" (Yokohama, Japan: 2019), available at https:// nissannews.com/en-US/nissan/usa/channels/Plant-Fact-Sheets/releases/vehicle-assembly-plant-canton-mississippi (last accessed August 2019); Nissan Canton, "Nissan Canton Vehicle Assembly Plant," available at https://nissan-canton. com/en/about-nissan-canton (last accessed August 2019); Chen, "Mississippi Autoworkers Mobilize."
- 46 Chen, "Mississippi Autoworkers Mobilize."
- 47 Scott Tong, "How temp workers became the norm in America," Marketplace, November 15, 2018, available at https://www.marketplace.org/2018/11/13/business/ divided-decade/how-great-recession-helped-normalizeuse-temp-workers/.
- 48 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Employment, Hours, and Earnings from the Current Employment Statistics survey," available at https://data.bls.gov/timeseries/ CES3133610033 (last accessed August 2019).
- 49 Tong, "How temp workers became the norm in America."
- 50 Chen, "Mississippi Autoworkers Mobilize."
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 Ibid.

- 53 Ibid.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 Noam Scheiber, "Nissan Workers in Mississippi Reject Union Bid by U.A.W.," The New York Times, August 5, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/05/business/nissan-united-auto-workers-union.html.
- 57 Alexandra Semenova, "Nissan Cutting 700 Workers at Mississippi Truck, Van Plant," Bloomberg, January 17, 2019, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/ articles/2019-01-17/nissan-cutting-700-workers-at-mississippi-truck-and-van-plant; Eric Snyder, "Nissan announces Mississippi job cuts," Nashville Business Journal, January 22, 2019, available at https://www.bizjournals.com/nashville/ news/2019/01/22/nissan-announces-mississippi-job-cuts. html; Erin Pickens, "Nissan cutting workforce at Canton plant," 16 WAPT, January 17, 2019, available at https:// www.wapt.com/article/nissan-cutting-jobs-at-cantonplant/25934217.
- 58 Tong, "How temp workers became the norm in America."
- 59 William G. Whittaker, "Labor Practices in the Meat Packing and Poultry Processing Industry: An Overview" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2006), available at https://www.evervcrsreport.com/files/20061027 RL33002 \_17844882076ad885474951c4207671a50f1cf53a.pdf. See also, Leonard, The Meat Racket.
- 60 Whittaker, "Labor Practices in the Meat Packing and Poultry Processing Industry."
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Willingham and Green, "A Fair Deal for Farmers."
- 63 Sharon Dunn, "Working Poor: Wage gap prevents Weld from keeping up with rest of state," Greeley Tribune, April 5, 2013, available at https://www.greeleytribune.com/news/ business/working-poor-wage-gap-prevents-weld-fromkeeping-up-with-rest-of-state/.
- 64 Ibid.; Rogerio Jelmayer, "Brazil's JBS buys Swift Foods for \$1.4 bln," MarketWatch, May 29, 2007, available at https:// www.marketwatch.com/story/brazils-jbs-buys-swift-foods-
- 65 Victoria A. Runkel, "Comprehensive Annual Financial Report" (Greeley, CO: Greeley Department of Finance, 2017), available at http://greeleygov.com/docs/default-source/ finance/reports/cafr/2017-cog-cafr.pdf.
- 66 Renee Wheeler, "Comprehensive Annual Financial Report" (Greeley, CO: Greeley Department of Finance, 2018), available at http://greeleygov.com/docs/default-source/ finance/reports/cafr/2018-cog-cafr.pdf; Runkel, "Comprehensive Annual Financial Report."
- 67 Ibid.
- 68 Carstensen, "Buyer Power and the Horizontal Merger Guidelines:
- 69 Economic Research Service, "Rural Employment and Unemployment," available at https://www.ers.usda.gov/topics/rural-economy-population/employment-education/ rural-employment-and-unemployment/ (last accessed August 2019).
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "US Department of Labor's OSHA cites JBS USA, LLC in Greeley, Colo., for 20 violations of workplace standards," Press release, June 4, 2013, available at https://www.osha.gov/ news/newsreleases/region8/06042013.

- 72 Greeley Tribune, "Is JBS USA doing everything it can to keep Greeley workers safe?", June 14, 2013, available at https:// www.greeleytribune.com/opinion/tribune-opinion-is-jbsusa-doing-everything-it-can-to-keep-greeley-workerssafe/: Ibid.
- 73 Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "US Department of Labor's OSHA cites JBS USA, LLC, in Greeley Colo., for 20 violations of workplace standards."
- 74 Occupational Safety and Health Administration, "Worker fatally injured in Greeley, Colorado, after being caught in unguarded conveyer system," Press release, December 11, 2014, available at https://www.osha.gov/news/newsreleases/region8/12112014.
- 75 Luke Runyon, "Fines For Meat Industry's Safety Problems Are 'Embarrassingly Low," NPR, August 10, 2016, available at https://www.npr.org/sections/thesalt/2016/08/10/489468457/fines-for-meat-industryssafety-problems-are-embarrassingly-low.
- 76 Greeley Tribune, "JBS, workers should avoid strike at meatpacking plant," July 8, 2014, available at https://www. greeleytribune.com/opinion/tribune-opinion-jbs-workersshould-avoid-strike-at-meatpacking-plant/.
- 77 Ibid
- 78 Steve Raabe, "UFCW Local 7 and JBS agree on contract for Greeley plant workers," The Denver Post, July 18, 2014, available at https://www.denverpost.com/2014/07/18/ ufcw-local-7-and-jbs-agree-on-contract-for-greeley-plantworkers/; Nate Miller, "JBS workers in Greeley vote to strike," Greeley Tribune, July 1, 2014, available at https://www. greeleytribune.com/news/local/jbs-workers-in-greeleyvote-to-strike/.
- 79 Ashtenfelter, Farber, and Ransom, "Labor Market Monop-
- 80 Walter, "The Freedom to Leave,"
- 81 Elizabeth Weber Handwerker and Matthew Dev. "Megafirms and Monopsonists: Not the same employers, not the same workers" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019), available at http://papers.nber. org/conf\_papers/f126652.pdf.
- 82 Adil Abdela and Marshall Steinbaum, "Labor market impact of the proposed Sprint-T-Mobile merger" (Washington: Economic Policy Institute, 2018), available at https:// www.epi.org/publication/labor-market-impact-of-theproposed-sprint-t-mobile-merger/.
- 83 Consolidation Prevention and Competition Promotion Act of 2019, S. 307, 116th Congress, 1st sess. (January 31, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116thcongress/senate-bill/307/text?q=%7B%22search%22% 3A%5B%22monopsony%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=1; loana Marinescu and Herbert J. Hovenkamp, "Anticompetitive Mergers in Labor Markets," Faculty Scholarship at Penn Law 4 (2018), available at https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2967&context=faculty\_schol-
- 84 Marc Jarsulic and others, "Reviving Antitrust" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2016/06/29/140613/reviving-antitrust/; Jarsulic, Gurwitz, and Schwartz, "Toward a Robust Competition
- 85 See John Kwoka, Mergers, Merger Control, and Remedies: A Retrospective Analysis of U.S. Policy (Cambridge, MA: MIT Press. 2015).

- 86 Jan De Loecker and Jan Eeckout, "The Rise of Market Power and the Macroeconomic Implications" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2017), available at https://www.nber.org/papers/w23687.pdf; Simcha Barkai, "Declining Labor and Capital Shares," available at http:// home.uchicago.edu/~barkai/doc/BarkaiDecliningLabor-Capital.pdf (last accessed August 2019).
- 87 U.S. Department of Justice and Federal Trade Commission, "Horizontal Merger Guidelines."
- 88 Azar, Marinescu, and Steinbaum, "Measuring Labor Market Power Two Ways." The authors argue: "Reductions in wages, wage shares (as a percentage of firm revenue), employment, hiring, or job quality should be prima facie evidence of harm to competition within the meaning of the antitrust laws and cannot be traded off or weighed against price or output effects in antitrust analysis."
- 89 Restoring and Improving Merger Enforcement Act of 2018, H.R. 5642, 115th Congress, 2nd sess. (May 22, 2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/ house-bill/5642/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22 %5C%22restoring+and+improving+merger+enforcement +act%5C%22%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=4.
- 90 See Securities and Exchange Commission, "Disqualification of Felons and Other 'Bad Actors' from Rule 506 Offerings and Related Disclosure Requirements: A Small Entity Compliance Guide," September 19, 2013, Part 1, available at https://www.sec.gov/info/smallbus/secg/bad-actorsmall-entity-compliance-guide.htm#part1.
- 91 Professors Ioana Marinescu and Eric A. Posner suggest amending the Clayton Act to define unfair labor practices under the NLRA as anti-competitive. See Marinescu and Posner, "A Proposal to Enhance Antitrust Protection Against Labor Market Monopsony."
- 92 Marianne Levine, "Behind the minimum wage fight, a sweeping failure to enforce the law," Politico, February 18, 2018, available at https://www.politico.com/ story/2018/02/18/minimum-wage-not-enforced-investigation-409644.
- 93 Mark Stelzner and Mark Paul, "How does market power affect wages? Monopsony and collective action in an institutional context" (Washington: Washington Center for Equitable Growth, 2018), available at https://equitablegrowth.org/working-papers/how-does-market-poweraffect-wages-monopsony-and-collective-action-in-aninstitutional-context/.
- 94 Benmelech, Bergman, and Kim, "Strong Employers and Weak Employees."
- 95 Elena Prager and Matt Schmitt, "Employer Consolidation and Wages: Evidence from Hospitals" (Washington: Washington Center for Equitable Growth, 2019), available at https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_ id=3391889.
- 96 Adam Poulisse, "JBS employees ratify contract extension, pay increase," Greeley Tribune, December 16, 2018, available at https://www.greeleytribune.com/news/jbs-employeesratify-contract-extension-pay-increase/.
- 97 David Madland and Alex Rowell, "Unions Help the Middle Class, No Matter the Measure" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2016), available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2016/06/09/139074/unions-help-the-middle-classno-matter-the-measure/.
- 98 Alex Rowell and David Madland, "Without Strong Unions, Middle-Class Families Bring Home a Smaller Share," Center for American Progress Action Fund, September 14, 2017. available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/news/2017/09/14/168583/without-strongunions-middle-class-families-bring-home-smaller-share/.

- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Karla Walter and David Madland, "American Workers Need Unions: 3 Steps to Strengthen the Federal Labor Law System" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/04/02/173622/ american-workers-need-unions/; Protecting the Right to Organize Act of 2019, H.R. 2474, 116th Congress, 1st sess. (May 2, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/2474.
- 101 An Act to Amend the Labor Law, New York S.B. 6578, 203rd Leg., 1st sess. (June 16, 2019), available at https://www. nysenate.gov/legislation/bills/2019/s6578.
- 102 Public Service Freedom to Negotiate Act of 2018, S. 3151, 115th Congress, 2nd sess. (June 27, 2018), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/senatebill/3151/text?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22hirono+ public+sector+union+%5C%22national+labor+relations+ act%5C%22%22%5D%7D&r=1&s=4
- 103 See, for example, Protecting the Right to Organize Act of 2019, S. 1306, 116th Congress, 1st sess. (May 2, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/ senate-bill/1306?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22pro tecting+the+right+to+organize%22%5D%7D&s=8&r=1; Walter and Madland, "American Workers Need Unions."
- 104 David Madland, "How to Promote Sectoral Bargaining in the United States" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/07/10/174385/ promote-sectoral-bargaining-united-states/.
- 105 Karla Walter, "Ensuring Government Spending Creates Decent Jobs for Workers" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/ reports/2018/01/29/169469/ensuring-government-spending-creates-decent-jobs-workers/.
- 106 Jarsulic, Green, and Zessoules, "Trump's Trade Deal and the Road Not Taken"
- 107 Karla Walter, "New NLRB rule undermines American workers," The Hill, November 2, 2018, available at https:// the hill.com/blogs/congress-blog/labor/414537-new-nlrbrule-undermines-american-workers; Karla Walter and Kate Bahn, "Raising Pay and Providing Benefits for Workers in a Disruptive Economy: State and Local Policies to Support Independent Contractors" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2017/10/13/440483/ raising-pay-providing-benefits-workers-disruptive-economy/; Sam Berger and Malkie Wall, "3 of Trump's Regulatory Rollbacks Could Cost People Almost \$42 Billion a Year," Center for American Progress, April 25, 2019, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/democracy/ news/2019/04/25/469045/3-trumps-regulatory-rollbackscost-people-almost-42-billion-year/.
- 108 Kate Bahn, "Research Shows: Raising the Minimum Wage Does Not Spell Job Loss," Morning Consult, July 9, 2019, available at https://morningconsult.com/opinions/ research-shows-raising-the-minimum-wage-does-notspell-iob-loss/.
- 109 Naidu and Posner, "Labor Market Monopsony and the Limits of the Law." For a discussion on an ideal minimum wage policy based on a monopsonistic labor market model, see David W. Berger, Kyle F. Herkenhoff, and Simon Mongey, "Labor Market Power" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2019), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w25719.pdf.
- 110 Andrew Aurand and others, "Out of Reach 2017: The High Cost of Housing" (Washington: National Low Income Housing Coalition, 2017), available at https://nlihc.org/sites/ default/files/oor/OOR\_2017.pdf.

- 111 Ibid.
- 112 City of Greeley, "Imagine Greeley: Key Trends and Existing Conditions Summary Report" (Greeley, CO: 2017), available at http://greeleygov.com/docs/default-source/community-development/long-range-planning/comprehensive-plan/ key-trends-and-existing-conditions-summary-03-2017.pdf.
- 113 Xavier Jaravel, "Product innovations and inflation in the U.S. retail sector have magnified inequality," Washington Center for Equitable Growth, March 14, 2017, available at https://equitablegrowth.org/product-innovations-and-inflation-in-the-retail-sector-have-magnified-inequality/.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

